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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

September 20, 2011. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Staff present: Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage and City Administrator, Gary Rogers Jr. Guests present: Dan Hoffman. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of agenda, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. Marty Bruns moved the approval of the following Consent Agenda items: Bills presented; Finance Director’s Report for August 2011; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report for August 2011; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library, Parks & Recreation, Police, & Public Works; approval of Class C Beer Permit w/ Sunday Sales & Carryout Native Wine for Big 10 Mart at 1225 Boyson Road, effective October 1, 2011; Approving Community Center Non-Profit Yearly Use Agreement for CR-AEYC; Motion granting Council consent authorizing the Hiawatha Lion’s Club the use of Guthridge Park to hold Hog Wild Days on June 17 - 27, 2012; Motion granting Council consent authorizing the Hiawatha Kid’s League use of the ball diamonds at Guthridge Park for the 2012 baseball season beginning April 2 – July 20, 2012; Motion granting Council consent regarding Go Daddy’s request to fence off an open area & put up an inflatable at Tucker Park for their employee picnic in June 2012, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.

Report from Council Members / Mayor

Marty Bruns updated Council on Crime Stoppers Board of Directors meeting.  The non city community grant was turned down and instead, they have decided to solicit money in $500 donations from cities and Sheriffs.  Police officers are assigned to all schools in the area looking for ways to initiate texting to stop crime.
Mayor Theis informed Council on Chamber of Commerce and HEDCO initiatives.  Allen Witt is starting up an incubator in Hiawatha where people can come and do some work while networking with others.  At a fall meeting, Allen Witt will speak with the Council and HEDCO.

Mayor Theis updated Council on the status of the repairs to the Council Chamber’s diaz and wall.  Scott Geckoff suggested a company out of Ankeny, RCS Millwork to perform the work within city staff expectations and he would remain the lead person.  Scott will inform us in the next week if they can do the work.  Mayor Theis will inquire into the cost for replacing the panels on the staff table for aesthetic purposes and would like to have the project complete by the first of the year.
Mayor Theis informed Council that if they would like to light the sculpture given to the city as a gift of appreciation, the City of Cedar Rapids will cost share in the amount of $300.  City staff will obtain quotes on pricing.
PUBLIC HEARING – Regarding the Proposal to Enter into a Five (5) Year Development Agreement with RKavon, L.L.C., Inc. for the Property Located at 820 North 15th Ave
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the proposal to enter into a Five (5) year Development Agreement with RKavon, L.L.C., Inc. for the construction of an approximately 16,000 square footage building located at 820 North 15th Ave at 7:18 P.M. 
There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 7:19 P.M.

The five (5) year Development Agreement with RKavon, L.L.C., Inc. would obligate the developer to construct certain minimum improvements (as defined in the Agreement) on the real property located at 820 North 15th Avenue within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area as defined and legally described in the Development Agreement, consisting of the construction of an approximately 16,000 square footage building on the Development Property.  The building will be used as office space and warehouse area that the Developer will lease to a tenant.  The construction of the minimum improvements is expected to require a total investment of approximately $1,100,000 (building only).  The proposal includes an employment commitment under which the tenant at the Minimum Improvements will retain and create jobs in order for the Developer to receive any Economic Development Grants, under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.

The Agreement would further obligate the City to make up to five (5) consecutive annual Economic Development Grants of 75% of Tax Increments generated by the construction of the building to Developer, not to exceed $26,000, in any year, under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-215 approving & authorizing execution of a five (5) year Development Agreement with RKavon, L.L.C., Inc. for the property located at 820 North 15th Ave, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-215 adopted.

PUBLIC HEARING - Regarding the Proposal to Enter into a Five (5) Year Development Agreement with TCC Investments, LLC and The Dancer’s Edge L.L.C. Property Located at 1550 Hawkeye Drive
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the proposal to enter into a Five (5) year Development Agreement with TCC Investments, LLC & The Dancer’s Edge L.L.C. for the construction of an approximately 12,753 square foot building located at 1550 Hawkeye Drive at 7:20 P.M. 
Charles Vogl of Dancer’s Edge presented to Council, background information on the business & details on the new location.  Vogl explained that there are currently 40 classes held per week.  The dance studio has 412 students and they bring 800 people per week in to the City of Hiawatha.  The Dancer’s Edge has seven part-time instructors, 8 high school students, and a total of 14 people on the payroll.  The new location is a 13,000 sq. ft. facility which will provide adequate parking of 79 spaces, along with great traffic flow in and out of the parking lot.  The Dancer’s Edge plans to sign a 12 year lease with TTC Investments, LLC with the goal to buy the facility in three years.
There were no other written comments received at or prior to the meeting. Public Hearing closed at 7:28 P.M. 
The five (5) year Development Agreement with TCC Investments, LLC and The Dancer’s Edge L.L.C. would obligate the Owner to construct certain minimum improvements (as defined in the Agreement) on certain real property located within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area as defined and legally described in the Development Agreement, consisting of the construction of an approximately 12,753 square footage building on the Development Property.  The building will be used for the operation of a dance studio.  The construction of the minimum improvements is expected to require a total investment of approximately $1,405,000 (building only).  The proposal includes an employment commitment for Tenant to retain and create jobs in order to receive any Economic Development Grants, together with all related site improvements, under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.

The Agreement would further obligate the City to make up to five (5) consecutive annual Economic Development Grants of 75% of Tax Increments generated by the construction of the building to Tenant, not to exceed $34,000 in any year, under the terms and following satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the Agreement.

The first step in the approval process is to set a public hearing date and authorize staff to provide publication of notice as required by law.  

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-216 approving & authorizing execution of a five (5) year Development Agreement with TCC Investments, LLC and The Dancer’s Edge L.L.C. for the property located at 1550 Hawkeye Drive, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-216 approved.

Fixing Date (October 5, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a Public Hearing on the Proposal to Enter into Lease with Carmick Properties, LLC. for a Satellite Fire Station Located at 700 Robins Road and Providing for Publication of Notice
At their August 17, 2011, meeting, Council authorized City Staff to proceed with design work for a Fire Training Facility / Satellite Fire Station located at 700 Robins Road in an amount not to exceed $4,000.00 with Solum Lang Architects, LLC of Cedar Rapids.
The next step in the process is to provide publication of notice as required by law and hold a public hearing to allow public input on the proposal to enter into a lease agreement for the satellite fire station.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-217 fixing the date (October 5, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) for a public hearing on the proposal to enter into lease with Carmick Properties, LLC. for a satellite fire station located at 700 Robins Road & providing for publication of notice, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-217 approved.

Approving Fire Department Deputy Chief EMS Position Salary Adjustment as Recommended by the Compensation Committee Due to Re-Classification 

The Compensation Committee met on August 26, 2011 to go over salary information for the two Fire Department Deputy Chief positions.  Salary information, job descriptions, actual hours worked and history of experience on the Deputy Chief-EMS position and of the Deputy Chief-Training candidate were provided to the Committee by the Fire Chief and City Clerk.  

After review of the above listed documentation, the Compensation Committee determined the need to adjust the salary of the Deputy Chief-EMS position to a D3-6 salary rate of $50,637.00 ($24.34 hourly).  This rate is just above the salary survey median of $48,000.  Justifications for the salary rate are as follows:
· Salary survey requirements were lower than the Hiawatha Fire Department requirements of Fire Fighter II, HazMat Operations, Instructor I (or ability to obtain within 1 year), Fire Officer I, Fire Inspector I (or ability to obtain within 1 year), Paramedic Specialist, AA degree/Bachelor’s preferred, CDL/DL, Basic Life Support Instructor and five (5) years experience plus maintaining certifications of 54 CEU’s per year including fire hours.

· The positions exceed 40 hours per week with a current average workweek of 46 hours.

The Compensation Committee instructed the City Clerk and Fire Chief to move forward with filing the Deputy Chief-Training position at the above listed rate based on education and years of experience.  The position was offered and accepted Matt Powers who is currently a Cedar Rapids fire fighter, an Assistant Fire Chief for the City of Hiawatha and has served as a volunteer for 11 years.  Powers will start in the position on September 26, 2011 and will be introduced at the October 5th Council meeting.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-218 approving Fire Department Deputy Chief-EMS position adjustment in salary to a D3-6 salary rate of $50,637.00 ($24.34 hourly) as requested by the Compensation Committee, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-218 approved.

Authorizing Staff to Proceed with Solicitation of Proposals for the Replacement of Ambulance Unit A87
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested Council authorization to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for the replacement of the current mechanical back up Unit A87, a 1998 Ford with 153,000 miles on it.  Upon approval, the new ambulance will become a primary unit for the Fire Department.
Funding for the purchase of a new ambulance is available in the 2011, 2012 Capital Improvement Plan, including the sale of Unit A87.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-219 authorizing staff to proceed with solicitation of proposals to replace ambulance Unit A87 with a new ambulance to be used as a primary unit, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-219 approved.

Approving the Appointment of One (1) Volunteer Firefighter-Martin Labs Effective Immediately

Marty Bruns moved approving the appointment of one (1) Volunteer Firefighter-Martin Labs effective immediately, second by Nancy Melsa.  Motion Carried.  

Authorizing ImOn Communications, LLC Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable Due to a Relocation in Route to Accommodate the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project
A plan for the installation of fiber optics cable submitted by ImOn Communications, LLC was approved by Resolution #11-177 at the August 3, 2011, Council meeting. 

After the approval, ImOn met with Hall and Hall Engineering to revise their original installation route due to conflicts with the future widening of the intersection, sidewalks and traffic signals in connection with the Boyson Road / Robins Road Intersection Project.  The new route consists of the following locations:

· Boyson Road to Terry Avenue

· Terry Avenue to Pats drive

· Pats Drive to Ryan Avenue

· Ryan Avenue to Pine Drive

· Pirie drive to Robins Road

Hall and Hall Engineering reviewed the revised plans and submitted a letter recommending approval by City Council.  The Hiawatha Water Superintendent also reviewed the revised plans and submitted a letter recommending approval under the following conditions:
· The fiber optics cable being installed too close to the fire hydrant located at Building 1200, 125 E. Boyson Road along the north side of Patz drive.  ImOn needs to move the fiber out around the fire hydrant to have a five (5) foot clear zone around the hydrant.

Upon Council approval, the resolution grants permission to bury fiber optics cable under the condition that the following provisions are met:

· The applicant hold the city harmless from any and all claims arising from the granted permission

· The applicant shall be required to relocate their facility upon the direction of the City Council at no expense to the city

· The applicant shall register the facility with the Iowa One Call system

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-220 authorizing ImOn Communications, LLC Right of Way permission to bury Fiber Optics Cable due to a relocation in route to accommodate the Boyson Road & Robins Road Intersection Project under recommendations & conditions as provided by Hall & Hall Engineers, the Hiawatha Water Department & outlined in the resolution, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-220 approved.

Approving a 28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement and Authorizing Appropriate City Staff to Sign the Agreement
Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested Council approval in the city entering into a 28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement with the purpose of providing and funding tobacco enforcement activities from July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012.

Hiawatha participates in the Iowa Pledge program administered by the Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division each year to reduce the availability of tobacco products for underage youth.  As a part of the program, the Police Department performs compliance checks at all licensed retail locations in Hiawatha.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-221 approving a 28E Agreement with Iowa Alcoholic Beverages Division for Tobacco Enforcement from July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012 & authorizing appropriate City Staff to sign the agreement, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-221 approved.

Approving Invoice No. 1 for the Virtual Server at City Hall for Payment of Contract Work Completed to InteConnect Inc.

Council approved the city contracting with InteConnect Inc. for updating to a virtual server at City Hall; replacing hardware/software and fixing storage capacity issues for the city offices and the Police Department at their July 20, 2011 meeting.
The City Clerk reviewed and recommends Invoice #1 (one) referenced to InteConnect Inc. Invoice #1237 in the amount of $18,568.50 for hardware/software and backup work completed.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-222 approving Invoice #1 for the virtual server at City Hall replacing hardware/software & fixing storage capacity issues for the City offices & Police Department, & direct City Clerk to make payment to InteConnect, Inc. of Cedar Rapids, Iowa in the amount of $18,568.50, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None  

Resolution #11-222 approved.
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:35 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 
                                                            
















 __________________________

                                                                                     Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST:
 __________________________

 Kim Downs, City Clerk
